
Dukes County Commission
 Wednesday, September 2, 2015 
at 4:30PM
Dukes County Administration Building

9 Airport Road, Edgartown, MA 

Dukes County Commissioners (DCC): Chair Leon Brathwaite, Vice Chair Christine Todd, Tristan Israel, Gretchen Tucker Underwood, Lenny Jason and David Holway 
County Staff:  Martina Thornton – County Manager, Connie Andrade – Administrative Assistant to the County Manager
Others: John McCornick – MVTV, Liz Berardi – Safe Sober Living, Bill Croke – Dukes County Health Council (DCHC).
The meeting was called to order at 4:30PM.

Minutes:
Tristan/Lenny made a motion to approve the DCC minutes of 4-2-14 as presented. So voted. Lenny yes, Tristan yes, Leon, Gretchen, Christine and David abstain. Motion carries. 
Tristan/Lenny made a motion to approve the DCC minutes of 4-9-14 as presented. So voted. Lenny yes, Tristan yes, Leon yes, Christine yes, Gretchen and David abstain. Motion carries. 

David/Lenny made a motion to approve the DCC/CAB minutes of 7-1-15 as presented. So voted. Lenny yes, Leon yes, Gretchen, David yes and Tristan and Christine abstain. Motion carries. 
Tristan/Christine made a motion to approve the DCC minutes of 8-5-15 as amended. So voted.  All in favor. Motion carries. 
Shellfish Propagation Proposal/Request Increase:
Martina said at a previous meeting the DCC approved the Shellfish Propagation proposed contract up to $33,333. She would like to amend the proposal to $58,333 the formula is 1/3 of the monies received from the state. The total appropriation was $175,000 and divided between Barnstable County, Nantucket and Dukes County. Martina said Gosnold’s shellfish constable will be able to use some of the shellfish produced on Martha’s Vineyard. 
Tristan/Christine made a motion to approve the contract with MV Shellfish with the increased amount of $58,333. So voted.  All in favor. Motion carries. 
Fuel Bid:

Martina said the County received two bids. They were from RM Packer and Island Energy. RM Packer’s bid was .01 cent less per gallon than Island Energy’s bid price. 
Tristan/Christine made a motion to award the fuel oil contract to RM Packer at 0.3395 over the Boston Low Rack Price.  So voted.  All in favor. Motion carries. 
Substance Abuse Prevention Follow Up Discussion:
Bill Croke and Liz Berardi gave the DCC an update from the Dukes County Health Council Substance Abuse committee. They reviewed some statistics for drug abuse on the Island (see file).  A discussion was held. Christine asked Bill to define what he considers substance abuse. Bill said anything that interferes with a person’s daily responsibilities. According to the data collected, the bulk of the problem exists between the ages of 25 and 44 years old. Bill said that most of the overdose deaths are from heroin. Bill said he believes two pieces are needed to move forward. They are:

1. Develop a coalition.
2. Money to fund part-time paid position. David asked Bill to come up with an amount needed. The DCC would like to ask the Airport and the Steamship Authority what is being done to stop drugs from coming to the Island.
Community Action Committee of Cape Cod and the Islands (CACCI):
Martina said the CACCI recently offered a Representative for Dukes County membership on their board. The CACCI said they are willing to fund a part-time case worker on Martha’s Vineyard.
Christine/Lenny made a motion to have Martina represent the DCC on the CACCI board with back up of Commissioner Israel. So voted. All in favor. Motion carries. 

Fuel Assistance:
Martina said that if the County gets funding from the CACCI for a case worker, that person may be able to do the fuel assistance too. She said the fuel assistance funding comes from the South Shore Community Action Committee and Dukes County is part of their application for fuel assistance. Last year they provided funding, but the hourly wage was not enough money to fill the position so the County matched their funding to hire someone to provide fuel assistance to people under 61 years old. Martina will have the exact amount of money needed to subsidize the program at the next meeting. A discussion was held. Tristan asked if fuel assistance position that will take 4 hours a week could be added to the part-time social worker position. Martina said she will talk to CACCI and ask them.
Representative to Cape and Vineyard Electric Coop (CVEC) and Cape Light Compact:
Martina said Peter Cabana resigned as the CVEC and Cape Light Compact Representative for Dukes County because Peter was working on a big solar project for the airport. Since the court decision, he felt it was a conflict of interest. A discussion was held. The DCC agreed to advertise for the position. Tristan volunteered to attend any meetings until the DCC could appoint a new representative if necessary.
Lenny/Christine made a motion to advertise for a new Dukes County Representative to CVEC and Cape Light Compact and to send Peter Cabana a thank you letter for his service. So voted. All in favor. Motion carries.

Manager’s Report:
· Island Health Care Inc.: Martina received a request from Island Health Care Inc. for support of a three year federal grant as a rural health community center with part of the funding goes to Vineyard Health Care Access Program (VHCAP). 
Tristan/Christine made a motion to support the Island Health Care Inc. three year grant application request. So voted. All in favor. Motion carries. 

· CORI Policy: Martina discussed the CORI policy with the Personnel Board and they agreed that a CORI should be done on all employees including contract employees and volunteers.
The CORI will not be done on elected officials.
Tristan/Christine made a motion to run a CORI check on all employees, contract employees and volunteers of Dukes County. So voted. All in favor. Motion carries.
· Veteran’s Contract with MV Hospital: Martina said she was notified that the Veteran’s contract with the MV Hospital has been cancelled as of Sept. 1, 2015 due to the new Veterans’ Choice Card and the legislation that was adopted last year. The Veteran’s choice card is for veterans that have trouble accessing services and can apply for this card and it will allow them to receive medical care anywhere. Of 400 people that applied, only 20 were approved. Dr. Van Beber will continue to come to the Island and will contact Rep. Keating’s office for assistance for Island veterans. A discussion was held. The DCC would like to know what information Dr. Van Beber gives to Martina regarding the use of this new card and services. David said once he gets the information, he has access to the Secretary of the Veterans Administration in Washington and he can speak to him on behalf of the DCC. 
· State Beach Dune Restoration: Martina worked with Mike Krause on the State Beach dune restoration  project and has applied to the MV Conservation Commission to add some snow fencing and a new project called Biomimicry where something that looks like shingles catches the sand and every few weeks a person would raise the shingles as they get buried. There will be a public hearing scheduled with the MV Conservation Commission.
· The Healthy Aging Task Force (HATF): Hired a new person to do the First Stop Information and Referral Service and she works out of the County Administration Building. The HATF also advertised for an Executive Coordinator. 
· Building Purchase:  Standard and Poor Rating Services rated Dukes County as an AAA which is the best rating they offer. The Standard and Poor bill was about $8.000.00. A discussion was held. Leon asked if the $8K is part of the bond. Martina said no. The Center for Living people need a long term lease, in order for the County to give them one it triggers procurement laws and other MGL requirements. The County would have to go out to bid to lease the property. We can restrict specifically what types of business we want in that building, but it must be posted as a public notice in the Central Register and if we rent for less than fair market price; state the reasons why. That is easier than Chapter 34 Section 14 which requires the County to offer to lease the space first to the Commonwealth and then to the Town in which the land is located. These need to be done with at least 90 days prior notice. The appraisal would also need to be done within the prior fiscal year and so the County would have to pay to have another one done. These two steps can be omitted if the County doesn’t use any of the gift funds the Center for Living received and include the building modifications in our bond. The DCC held a discussion as to whether or not to contact legislation to ask to be exempt. Martina asked Rep. Madden to look at the wording and how long it would take for the legislation to pass. She asked the DCC to approve a carryover of$15,641.60 remaining from the original $18K from last year for the expenses with the building so she can pay the $8K bill to Standard and Poor and also pay any legal bills that have been incurred associated with the purchase. 
Tristan/Christine made a motion to carry over $15,641.60 for the purpose of paying Standard and Poor bill and any additional expenses associated with the VNA building purchase. So voted. All in favor. Motion carries. 
· Personnel Bylaws: Martina said the revised Personnel Bylaws need to be finalized and reviewed. She asked the DCC if they want the revised Bylaws to be sent to the employees prior to adoption. A discussion was held. The DCC want the revised Bylaws sent to the employees at the same time as they are given to the DCC so they can be voted at the next meeting. 
New Business:

David asked who manages Norton Point. A discussion was held. Martina told him that the County owns it but has a contract with Trustees of the Reservation (TTOR) to manage it. The County received $50K for the last three years, but Martina recently has been in negotiations for a new contract; one that would increase the amount of money the County would receive to approximately $70K per year. David said he has received a few complaints about Norton Point beach regarding the speed of the vehicles on the beach. He would like Martina to speak to Chris Kennedy regarding the enforcement of the speed limit. Martina said the TTOR was grateful to have the Sheriff’s department patrolling the beach on weekends and that it really helped.
Leon asked about the status of the vendors doing business on State Beach. Martina said the DCC would need to send a letter to the Oak Bluffs Selectmen informing them that the County has adopted the resolution of no commercial activity on State Beach. She has talked to the Town Administrator and he is aware now that they have been issuing licenses to conduct business on the State’s property. Next season we will have to inform those vendors that instead of going to the Town of Oak Bluffs, they will need to come to the County for a permit if they want to continue doing business on State Beach. 

Gretchen asked what the status was for receiving the Airport’s financial information for year-end by Sept 2, 2015. Martina said it has not been resolved. A discussion was held. Christine said she will report at our next meeting on the status of the year-end financials. 
David asked if the DCC would be meeting the 1st Wednesday in November and the mandatory meeting of November 11, 2015 which is Veteran’s Day. The Attorney General’s office advised us that the meeting could be held on Nov. 12 due to the holiday. The DCC agreed to meet once on November 12th. 

David/Christine made a motion to cancel the November 4th meeting and meet on November 12th, 2015. So voted. All in favor. Motion carries.

Christine/David made a motion to adjourn. So voted. All in favor. Motion carries. 

DCC meeting was adjourned at 6:15pm.

Respectfully Submitted by:

______________________________

JOSEPH E. SOLLITTO JR., Clerk of the Courts

Documents presented at the meeting and part of the official records:

· Agenda
· Drug Abuse Charts 
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